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                                         WASHTENAW COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
 

WAYS & MEANS COMMITTEE 
 

October 3, 2007 
 

 
Chair Bergman called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Board Room, Administration Building, 220 North Main 
Street, Ann Arbor, Michigan. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Comms. Bergman, Grewal, Irwin, Ping Mills, Ouimet, Lovejoy Roe, Schwartz, Sizemore 

and Smith. 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Comms. Gunn and Peterson 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: County Administrator, Robert Guenzel, Deputy County Administrators David Behen and 

Verna McDaniel, Corporation Counsel Curt Hedger; Lawrence Kestenbaum, County 
Clerk; Catherine McClary, County Treasurer; Janis Bobrin, Drain Commissioner; Peter 
Ballios, Finance; Diane Heidt, Human Resources; Dick Fleece, Patricia Denig, Jeff 
Krcmarik, Planning and Environment; Ellen Clement, Cindra James, Public Health; 
Raman Patel, Equalization; John Loring, Deb Pippins, Sara Silvennoinen, PORT; Marc 
Breckenridge, Emergency Management, Patricia Horne-McGee, Head Start; Jennifer 
Watson, Budget; Gordon Burger, Jim Zwolensky, Support Services; Mark Lindke, Veteran 
Services; Ben Toole, ITS; Kerry Sheldon, Scott Patton, Joanna Bidlack, Administration; 
Derrick Jackson, Jason Brooks, Clerk’s Office; various citizens; and members of the 
press. 

 
 
Roll Call 
 
Citizen Participation 
None 
 
Commissioner Follow-Up to Citizens’ Participation 
None 
 
New Business: 
 
Support Services Community of Interest: 
 
Finance: 
 
Setting the Millage Rate  
Comm. Irwin seconded by Comm. Sizemore moved to recommend that the Board of Commissioners approve the 
resolution setting the 2007 Washtenaw County Millage Rage for Parks & Recreation, Natural Areas, HCMA and EECS 
800 MHz for a December 2007 tax levy be adopted. 
 

Roll call vote:  YEAS:  8  NAYS:  0   ABSENT: 3 (Comms. Gunn, Peterson, and Sizemore).  Motion carried. 
 
Administration: 
 
Recommended Budget & Community Impact Presentations 
Civic Infrastructure 
Verna McDaniel gave the Civic Infrastructure Presentation (On file in County Clerk’s Office). 
 
Comm. Smith asked about budget requests, and discussed the Election Expense Committee.  Catherine McClary and 
Lawrence Kestenbaum addressed the questions and comments. 
 
Comm. Ouimet commended the Elections Office.  He also asked about the issue of cash sensitivity in the County.  
Catherine McClary and Lawrence Kestenbaum addressed the questions and comments. 
 
Public Safety & Justice 
David Behen gave the Public Safety & Justice Presentation (On file in County Clerk’s Office). 
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Commissioner questions that were addressed included the energy bidding process, JPORT and the timeline for data 
retrieval, efficiency and effectiveness measures, security, data sharing, and impact on the general fund. 
 
Emergency Preparedness & Response 
David Behen gave the Emergency Preparedness & Response presentation (On file in County Clerk’s Office).   
 
Commissioners discussed the need for intergovernmental cooperation in this field.  Issues that were also discussed 
included emergency alerts on mobile devises, and a siren system that would cover the remaining 34% of the County. 
 
Report of the Administrator 
Report of the PORT team 
Bob Guenzel introduced the PORT team.  They gave a presentation on the formation of a soccer team for homeless 
individuals. 
 
Update on State Budget 
Guenzel reported that the State still needed to make $433 million in cuts. 
 
Report of the Chair of the Board 
Comm. Irwin reported that there would be a five minute break before the start of the Board of Commissioners meeting. 
 
Items for Current/Future Discussion 
None 
 
Citizen Participation 
Jim Morgensen stated that he has been keeping an eye on the transportation system.  He discussed mobility vs. transit. 
He stated that disabled and handicapped access is becoming more expensive.  He discussed transportation funding.  
 
Tom Partridge stated that he appreciated the previous comments.  He stated that transportation is a vital need for all in 
the community.  Partridge also discussed access to public transportation, as well as vital community services.  He called 
on the BOC to preserve the Para-transit program. 
 
Commissioners Follow-up to Citizen Participation 
Comm. Sizemore thanked Mr. Partridge, and recommended taking this issue up at a Working Session meeting early next 
year.  
 
Comm. Irwin thanked Mr. Morgensen and added that the most important issue is to invest in transportation in the 
community.  He added that success carries over to economic development, and provided examples.  
 
Comm. Smith stated that he is enthusiastic about looking at this issue in the coming year.  He discussed the projected 
5% cut in public transportation throughout the state. 
 
Comm. Bergman reported that services provided by public transportation affect citizens requiring the services of the 
WCHO. 
 
Pending 
None 
 
Adjournment 
Comm. Irwin seconded by Comm. Sizemore moved that the meeting be adjourned until October 17th, 2007 at 6:30 p.m.  
Motion carried. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:48 p.m. 
  _____________________________________ 
  Barbara Levin Bergman, Chair 
_______________________________________________ 
Lawrence Kestenbaum, Clerk/Register 
By:   Jason Brooks, Deputy Clerk 
 
 
APPROVED:  
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WASHTENAW COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
 

WORKING SESSION 
 

October 4, 2007 
 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Sizemore at 6:30 p.m. in the Board Room, Administration Building, 220 
North Main Street, Ann Arbor, Michigan. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Comms. Grewal, Irwin, Peterson, Lovejoy Roe, Sizemore, and Smith. 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Comms. Bergman, Gunn, Ping Mills, Ouimet, and Schwartz 
 
OTHERS PRESENT:: Bob Guenzel, County Administrator; Verna McDaniel, Deputy County Administrator; 

Janis Bobrin, Drain Commissioner; Catherine McClary, County Treasurer; Tony 
VanDerworp, Dan Myers, Planning and Environment; Peter Ballios, Finance; Gordon 
Burger, Jim Zwolensky, Support Services; Damon Thompson, Community 
Development; Mark Lindke, Veteran Services; Ben Toole, ITS; Kerry Sheldon, 
Administration; Jason Brooks, Clerk’s Office; various citizens; and members of the 
press.    

 
Roll Call 
 
Citizen Participation 
None 
 
Commissioner Follow-Up to Citizen Participation 
None 
 
Discussion Items: 
State Representative Rebekah Warren discussed the State of Michigan budget situation.  She added that payments 
that the State Treasurer ensured her that payments owed by the State would be paid.  Warren reported that she was 
available to provide help when needed.   
 
Comm. Smith asked about the process of deciding on the upcoming cuts.  Warren reported that broad themes have 
been laid out.  She added that nothing has been finalized at this point.  Comm. Irwin asked about revenue sharing, 
and what is being heard among other legislators.  Warren reported that the most encouraging thing is that the State 
House defeated significant cuts to revenue sharing.  She added that there is a group meeting to restructure the 
revenue sharing formula.  Comm. Peterson asked about the most vulnerable citizens.  Warren stated that she is lucky 
to represent a constituency that has an understanding of what Michigan needs to look like in the future.  Comm. 
Sizemore reported that State legislators would be invited back at the beginning of the year. 
 
Recommended Budget & Community Impact Presentations: 
 
Housing & Homelessness 
Guenzel gave the Housing and Homelessness presentation (On file in County Clerk's office).  
 
Comm. Irwin stated that there are varied resources of revenue in this field, and that it must present a lot of work for 
staff.  Thompson reported that staff does work hard to ensure that requirements are met.  Comm. Irwin asked about 
the benchmarks in the 10 year plan to end homelessness.  Guenzel reported that some preparation is needed and 
added that these statistics could also be reported out to the community.  
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Comm. Grewal stated that the housing assessment is a great document, and suggested that it would be useful to 
have sentences based on priorities.  Thompson stated that he would make sure to bring this document to the 
forefront.  Comm. Grewal stated that some of the linkages between housing and other areas is missing.  Thompson 
reported that he would make sure to include this in the presentation scheduled to take place on the 18th.  
 
Comm. Lovejoy Roe discussed the fact that over 50% of affordable housing is located in Ypsilanti Township.  She 
expressed concern on the topic of future service provision.  Thompson reported that his staff has been meeting with 
Township officials to try to address some concerns.  
 
Comm. Peterson stated that he is interested in service provision in heavily populated areas.  He stated that local 
municipalities should be a part of the planning process.  He added that he is interested in needs assessments that 
are taking place.  Thompson reported that neighborhood groups would get a chance for feedback in this process.  He 
stated that it would be important to properly invest the $250,000.  He added that he is interested in getting non-profits 
on the same page.  Thompson stated that he would address those concerns at the meeting of October 18.  Jennifer 
Hall stated that the needs assessment is being rolled out with local communities and non-profits. 
 
Land Use & Environment 
Verna McDaniel gave the Land Use & Environment Presentation (On file in County Clerk’s Office).   
 
Comm. Lovejoy Roe asked about the Road Commission and bridge program.  VanDerworp stated that this item 
regarded historic bridges and ensuring that they are not closed.  
 
Comm. Grewal asked about the food service license fee.  Myers reported that there is a state bill that has been 
passed by both houses.  He added that the school exemptions have been removed.  He added that the fee would be 
based on the overall size of the facility.  Myers reported that the schools would now have to be included in the fee 
schedule.  Comm. Peterson asked for the list of non profits that are affected. He added that calls and complaints 
within the Department are handled professionally and excellently.  Comm. Lovejoy Roe asked if the actual opinion 
could be obtained from Curt Hedger. 
 
Economic Development (including SPARK, Aerotropolis, Eastern County Leadership) 
Guenzel gave the presentation on the Economic Development Community of Interest (On file in County Clerk's 
Office). Mike Finney gave the presentation on SPARK.  A packet was presented to the Board (On file in County 
Clerk's Office).   
 
Comm. Peterson stated that he feels the County has played a significant role in this project.  e added that he feels 
government has the responsibility of providing a climate that will encourage business to locate within the County.   
Comm. Peterson stated that there is a fight for survival involving the industrial base in the eastern side of the County.  
He stated that he would like to see the County and SPARK be more aggressive in this area in this budget cycle.  
 
Comm. Lovejoy Roe stated that she has been supportive of being a part of the eastern initiative group. She stated 
that she would support funding in this area in this budget cycle.  Finney stated that he feels Washtenaw County is the 
best in the field of economic development, and that growth is needed.  
 
Comm. Irwin stated that he feels the budget recommendation covers this project.  He added that Finney makes the 
decision to invest in this project easy.  
 
Comm. Smith stated that he is excited about have a program like this and added that he would like to see more 
investment.  He asked about the talent and marketing side of the County.  Finney stated that this community has 
great potential. He added that around $220,000 would be the marketing budget for the year.  Finney discussed types 
of marketing.  Comm. Smith asked about the effort to brand the region.  Finney pointed to Ann Arbor USA as 
tremendous brand value.  Comm. Smith asked about the trend of sustainability and economic development. 
VanDerworp reported that there needs to places for talent to live.  He added that housing as well as land use need to 
be evaluated at the same time.  Comm. Smith asked about the SPARK prioritization in terms of economic 
development.   
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Finney reported that SPARK is participating in a variety of processes such as the eastern leaders process, as well as 
many other activities.  He added that the idea of an eastern incubator is a starting point. Finney reported that talent 
support is done for many companies.  He discussed immigration and how it is currently hurting the State of Michigan. 
Finney reported that this needs to be a friendly center for experienced workers.  Finney also discussed the 
partnership with Workforce Development.  He added that this partnership has been working to bring talent to 
companies.  Comm. Smith stated that the investment in economic development could be larger.  He discussed 
integrating all of this activity in the County.  
 
Comm. Peterson stated that he would like to see a plan for improving.  He stated that this could go in the budget 
without the entire plan.  He stated that he would like to see Guenzel move forward with putting forth a short 
document.  Comm. Peterson added that he is in favor of a 5 year commitment.  He added that he is lobbying for a 
funding increase in this area.  He stated that he is pleased with the efforts at Eastern Michigan University.  
 
Comm. Grewal thanked Finney for the presentation.  She added that the conversation today is reflective of the plan.  
She asked about the money that is spent outside of the County.  Finney reported that an application was sent to 
receive pre-seed investment dollars.  He discussed the requests of all of the SMART zones in the State.  He reported 
that $8 million would be needed to serve all of the needs, and would be distributed on a first come, first serve basis.  
Finney pointed out the dynamics of the business community in this SMART zone.  
 
Comm. Sizemore stated that economic development and SPARK is a large part of what is needed in this community. 
 
County Administrator Report 
None 
 
Items for Current/Future Discussion 
Comm. Sizemore reported that he would like Working Sessions to be held on the AATA and Economic Development 
in the coming year.   
 
Pending 

• October 18 Global Summary of Recommended Budget; Q + A 
Plus: Housing Needs Assessment Update and West Willow Neighborhood Plan 
Progress Report 

   
 
Citizen Participation 
None 
 
Commissioners Follow-up to Citizen Participation 
None 
 
Adjournment 
Comm. Peterson seconded by Comm. Lovejoy Roe moved to adjourn until Thursday, October 18th, 2007, at 6:30 
p.m. in the Board Room, Washtenaw County Administration Building.  Motion carried. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:46 p.m. 
  ___________________________________ 
  Rolland Sizemore, Chair 
____________________________________________ 
Lawrence Kestenbaum, Clerk/Register 
By:  Jason Brooks, Deputy Clerk 
 
APPROVED:  


